
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

December 9, 2020 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on December 3, 2020, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of 
the City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of 
the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to 
the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was 
kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public 
inspection on the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-
four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at 
the City Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing 
strategies. [It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members John 
Vandenberg, Tom Kobus, Pat Meysenburg, Bruce Meysenburg, Kevin Hotovy, City Attorney 
Jim Egr, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.   
 
 Also present for the meeting were: David City Superintendent of Schools Dr. Chad 
Denker, Dr. Russell Heller, Jerry Kosch, Bob Kobza, Mary Ann Long, Dave Ziska and Craig 
Reinsch of Olsson, City Council member elect Jessica Betzen-Miller, City Council Adviser 
Dana Trowbridge, Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, Park/Auditorium employee Nathan 
Styskal, Building Inspector Michael Payne, Sheriff Tom Dion, and Banner-Press reporter 
Molly Hunter. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall 
of the meeting room asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 
 Council member Kevin Hotovy made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 
11, 2020 meeting as presented. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion 
carried.  Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Yea, Alan Zavodny (Mayor): Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the claims as presented. 
Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Alan Zavodny (Mayor): Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 City Administrator Clayton Keller reported that Bierman Contracting will do a final walk 
through and then submit the invoice for payment. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that he wanted to thank the Street Department employees for a 
job well done.  He stated that they went north and south and then east and west to pick up 
branches and then made another sweep of the town to pick up any remaining branches.  Mayor 
Zavodny also commended the Electric Department employees for going above and beyond in 
their performance during and after the ice storm on November 9th and 10th. 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the downtown looks nice with the lights on; it gives it a 
holiday appearance.  
 
 Council member Kevin Hotovy made a motion to approve committee and officers reports 
as presented. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Alan Zavodny (Mayor): Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 Council member Bruce Meysenburg stated that he had no problem with the mask 
mandate, he just didn’t like that the Council was circumvented. 

 Council Adviser Dana Trowbridge stated that it was the right thing to do and thanked 
Mayor Zavodny for implementing the mask mandate. 

 Mayor Zavodny stated that he used the rules that were afforded to him and he was 
surprised how many people were in favor of the mask mandate.  The number of people in favor 
was much larger than he expected. 

 Council member Bruce Meysenburg stated that he wanted to be clear, that he was not 
against wearing masks, in fact, he was wearing one, he wants people to wear a mask when 
they need to. 

 Mayor Zavodny declared a short four-minute recess at 7:11 p.m.  
 
 At 7:15 p.m. Mayor Zavodny reconvened the meeting stating the first order of business 
was to administer the Oath of Office to the newly elected Council members. 
 
 City Attorney Jim Egr gave the Oath of Office to Council members: Jessica J. Miller – 1st 
Ward; Patrick J. Meysenburg – 2nd Ward; and Bruce Meysenburg – 3rd Ward, and they were 
seated. 
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Jessica Miller, 
John Vandenberg, Tom Kobus, Pat Meysenburg, Bruce Meysenburg, Kevin Hotovy, City 
Attorney Jim Egr, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for a nomination for City Council President for 2020-2021.  
Council member Pat Meysenburg nominated Kevin Hotovy for Council President.   
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0  Kevin Hotovy was unanimously selected to be Council President for 2020 and 
2021. 

 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Finance Committee.  
John Vandenberg and Pat Meysenburg volunteered to serve on the Finance Committee.  Kevin 
Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: 
Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Law Enforcement 
Committee.  Bruce Meysenburg and Jessica Miller volunteered to serve on the Law 
Enforcement Committee.   Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat 
Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0   
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 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Water Plant Update 
Committee.  Tom Kobus and Kevin Hotovy volunteered to serve on the Water Plant Update 
Committee.  Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: 
Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Airport Planning Firm 
Selection Committee.  Tom Kobus and Kevin Hotovy volunteered to serve on the Airport 
Planning Firm Selection Committee.  Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: 
Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Chauncey S. Taylor 
House Redevelopment Plan Committee.  Pat Meysenburg and Bruce Meysenburg volunteered 
to serve on the Chauncey S. Taylor House Redevelopment Plan Committee.  Kevin Hotovy: 
Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for two Council members to serve on the Engineering Firm 
Selection Committee.  Kevin Hotovy and John Vandenberg volunteered to serve on the 
Engineering Firm Selection Committee. Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce 
Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea     Yea: 6, 
Nay: 0   
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “So, I’ve handed out a packet that outlines 
the concerns as to why circulators would be a good thing to add, out there (the Wastewater 
Treatment Plant).  After a recent meeting inspection with our DEE representative, Tim Lindeen, it 
came to my attention that the David City Wastewater Effluent has been out of compliance in regard 
to Ammonia on and off for over 4 years. This is an issue that needs to be addressed pretty quickly.  
There are many causes for high ammonia in lagoon treatment systems, the first of which we will 
discuss is short circuiting in the lagoons themselves. Short-Circuiting is an uneven flow distribution 
of wastewater in a pond/lagoon. Wastewater flows through the pond faster in some parts of the 
pond than in other parts and as a result, wastewater detention time is affected (reduced) with some 
wastewater getting little to no treatment. This is due to the initial design of the lagoons themselves. It 
is shown in Fig. A.  Those were designed in 1959 and is probably party of why the design isn’t 
exactly conducive, so the water is basically flowing right out of one pipe and into the next and not 
using the majority of our lagoons.  So, then the second cause of high ammonia is a lack of oxygen 
transfer in the lagoons. Oxygen transfer is the process by which oxygen is transferred from the gaseous to 
the liquid phase, and it is a vital part of wastewater treatment in a lagoon system. The functioning of aerobic 
processes is dependent upon sufficient oxygen transfer. Aerobic bacteria needs oxygen to survive and 
wastewater processes need aerobic bacteria to process out ammonia and other chemicals such as 
alkaline, phosphorous, etc. Typically, the primary source of oxygen in ponds/lagoons is the atmosphere, 
the air above the pond or the wind on the pond surface. Oxygen diffuses into the water from the air and the 
wind. The more surface area of water that comes into contact with the air the more the water is able to be 
treated. See Fig. B 
Another cause of high ammonia is the buildup of old sludge. Sludge is the residual, semi-solid 
material that is produced as a by-product during sewage treatment of industrial and municipal 
wastewater. Wastewater lagoons produce billion of tons of biosolids/sludge each year. 
Traditional methods to remove biosolids/sludge from lagoons typically entail mechanical 
dredging, which is costly and only a temporary solution. Costs for this include the actual process 
of dredging the lagoons, and also the removal and disposal methods for the biosolids/sludge as 
well. Excessive buildup of sludge can increase the effluent concentrations of BOD, TSS, 
nutrients like Ammonia and pathogens. Old sludge itself can actually produce ammonia and 
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bleed it into the wastewater increasing the ammonia in the effluent, which is what currently 
happens in our cells.  Biosolids/Sludge begin to having a noticeable build up at about 10 years 
after the lagoon is put into operation. Generally, after 15 years of treatment lagoons need to be 
dredged, and then need to be dredged every 15-20 years after.  Ours were built in 1959 and I 
haven’t found any evidence or any paperwork that they have ever been dredged.  Having 
excess sludge not only produces ammonia but it decreases the detention time and processing 
time of the wastewater treatment plant itself.  For example, every foot of a 3 acre, 5 ft. deep 
pond/lagoon contains about 1 million gallons (MG) or 50 days of detention time. For every foot 
of sludge that has accumulated, it reduces the detention time by 50 days (20%); 2 ft by 100 
days (40%) and so on.  So, the solution that I would like to see utilized would be the Vortex 
Designed Circulators.  There’s an example in Fig. C & D.  So, basically, circulators are 
essentially giant mixers for ponds/lagoons.  They are wind powered so there is low cost and 
minimal maintenance. Circulators float on top of pond/lagoon surfaces and churn the water, thus 
oxygenating deeper than just the surface and increasing oxygen transfer. Oxygenating the 
sediments and organic matter that collects on the pond bottom that normally produces sludge 
helps accelerate the microbial breakdown of the biosolids/sludge.  It reduces them and the 
ammonia in the process. It will also help eat up some of the sludge that is on the bottom in that 
process, rather than just continue to build.  Circulators will also decrease the short-circuiting in 
the lagoons as it forces the water off of its normal path and this causes the water to mix with all 
of the lagoon which increases the detention time, and utilizes more of the lagoon itself. The 
maintenance for these Circulators includes greasing the bearings annually, and replacing the 
polythene rope about every 5 years. The life span for these circulators can exceed 20 years. 
Generally, for best results 1 circulator is put onto the pond for every 2 acres, however any will 
help start bringing our ammonia level down.  In Fig. E, these are the wind averages for each 
month in Nebraska, to show that we would have wind throughout the entire year and we could 
be utilizing the circulators throughout the year.  The average wind is10.9 mph, which will 
actually produce 90 RPMs on the circulator.  Fig F. is the quote for 7 circulators which I would 
like to utilize in “A” and “B” Cells. There is room for this project in the capital improvement 
budget which has a remaining balance of $120,000.00.  Four of the circulators would be built 
new and two of them, I found parts of, out at the lagoons, in different places.  I contacted Hank 
Rath and he looked at them and said that they could actually be rebuilt so we can save on some 
cost.  One of them was one that he had made as an example, but it’s in perfectly fine working 
condition and just because it’s an example, it would be at a lower cost than a brand new one.” 
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 Council member Kobus said, “How do we know how much sludge is in those ponds?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “You can measure them with a sludge 
judge.  By our estimation, ”C” Cell is at least three to four feet deep. Because it is so compacted 
and old, I think that the cost of dredging it and removing it would actually be terribly high, 
especially in comparison to the aerators, which could reduce, and would reduce, the current 
sludge that’s in there would slowly start to process and break it down.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “How can we be four years out of compliance?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “It’s been on and off for four years.  That 
was my first meeting with DEE and with Tim Lindeen, and that is when it was brought to my 
attention, which is when I really jumped on this.  I had already been considering circulators 
because I know that they’ve been cracking down on ammonia laws and lowering the 
allowances.  When I talked to Tim, that’s when I decided to jump into the project quicker.” 
 
 Council President Kevin Hotovy said, “The four years comes into play about the time that 
our limits were dramatically lowered.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “They also were lowered across the state, I 
believe, about a year and a half ago.  However, it was more than just four years that we were 
out of compliance.  It wasn’t consistently, constantly out of compliance, and that’s why I think it 
hasn’t been as big of a threat, I guess, as it should have been.  It’s been on and off for four 
years or more.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “But, that aligns with when they almost dropped us to zero.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Didn’t we deal with that issue, ammonia, when we built the 
new cell?” 
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 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “The anaerobic lagoon is more capable of 
dealing with B.O.D. and shock loads, so rather than ammonia.  So, when a huge load gets sent 
in it, it would normally just shock my SBR’s and my basins and kill off all of my bugs or overload 
my systems and it kind of evens that out.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You’re right.  When Henningsen’s were getting the big loads….” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “We would get a huge shock to the system 
and it would shut down all of my processing down and all of my bugs would die off and 
everything would have to stop and reseed and start over.  So, that wasn’t really a fix for 
ammonia. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Well, I’m going to start by saying something really nice about you.  
You’ve studied this pretty in depth, and I appreciate that and I give you a lot of credit for that and 
I think that is what we need.  Now, I’m saying what is our right thing here, and, it seems to me 
that we spent three or four thousand dollars at one time to try to put bugs back in, after we’d 
killed them off after a big load and that was an absolute waste of money.  They were dead again 
the next time that we got a big load.  We spent all of that money on enzymes and it did us no 
good.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Was that prior to the anaerobic lagoon?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t know exactly when that was.  Gosh, Gary was still here.  
It’s been quite a few years.  We went out and bought a bunch of enzymes and it basically 
helped us for about fifteen minutes.  So, that wasn’t a good solution.  It just didn’t work out.  It 
wasn’t his fault, it was just all that he could come up with, at the time.  What I’m wondering 
about is, these circulators make a lot of sense, but don’t we need to do some dredging?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “My suggestion would actually be to 
bypass “C” Cell completely.  So, “C” Cell is about 3.4 acres and it was originally constructed as 
a polishing pond, which is a smaller pond, which normally would polish and….” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “After it went through the other two?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Yes.  We have had consistent issues with 
“C” Cell, I guess for years and years.  It, being the smallest cell, it would not affect our capacity 
negatively.  That is the cell that has the most sludge build-up.  There was an estimate for 
dredging at a rural town in Nebraska that was for a 3-acre pond and the estimate just for 
removal was $25,000.  That was just a 3-acre pond.  “C” Cell is our smallest lagoon and it’s 3.4-
acres.  I don’t personally think that “C” Cell is worth trying to fix up to the point where it would be 
helping our process rather than hurting it.  It’s currently hurting it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The reason that I raise that is that I think this Council has made a 
really important shift to try to…. I know we seem like we’re hypocrites because we’re always 
saying, gosh we’re spending money and we don’t want to spend money.  But, doing it right will 
actually save us money in the long run.  So, I don’t want you to stand here and feel like you 
have to choose the most cost-effective option.  I want what will work.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “To be honest, I do actually think that the 
circulators would not only be the simplest solution, I do think that, for the layout that we have, I 
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think they would be the best.  Also, bypassing “C” Cell allows us to utilize “A” and “B”.  Also, 
decreasing the amount of circulators that we get while increasing the treatment.  Also, coming 
up in the future, DEE will be requiring UV treatment prior to effluents for all wastewater.  So, 
cutting off “C” Cell now will actually allow the perfect placement for the UV treatment to be 
implemented.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “OK.  Looking ahead at that, how does that happen?  Where would 
you put that?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “It would be by the current effluent station, 
where the water actually runs to Kaiser Creek.  There is ample space for it to go right there 
because of the effluent.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You have to slow down for me.  We’re talking about at the end of 
the process?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Yes.  Effluent is the last part.  The part 
that goes out to Kaiser Creek.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Do you know roughly what that is going to cost and how far out is 
that? 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “How far is the UV treatment?  I’m not sure 
on the exact date for that, that is just what I was told.  I was just thinking ahead.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that is something that we need to consider as we’re looking 
at this.  The overall picture to make it right.  We’re not just spending the money here, is where I 
want to be clear, this is part of a process and to get us to the end, we’re going to have to spend 
more to get it right.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “I agree with that.  I would like a perfectly 
in-compliance effluent, or I’m not doing my job very well.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Is any sludge removal warranted?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “I think that some could be useful.  If we 
were to remove sludge from “A” Cell or “B” Cell, could be useful.  I don’t think that it’s worth it for 
“C” Cell.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Let’s say that we accept your recommendation and we don’t 
do “C” Cell because we’ve got other things.  What about “A” or “B” or both?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “We could.  I don’t believe that the sludge 
build-up in “A” or “B” is the biggest problem.  I believe that the ammonia is coming back into the 
water in “C” but in “A” and “B” our biggest problem is short-circuiting.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Your circulation fans address your biggest problem?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Yes, they do.  They also, by mixing the air 
to the bottom, it actually allows the micro-bacteria to eat the sludge.  So, it could actually lower 
the depth of our sludge over time.  In seventy-one days, at a different pond in Nebraska, I 
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believe they had lowered it about 2.6, which, in two months, is pretty decent considering that 
one foot is twenty percent on a 3-acre pond.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t expect you to know our whole history, but we spent millions 
of dollars on this wastewater plant.  The twenty-five thousand, and it will be a little higher 
because of the surface area, the acreage, I don’t think that’s where we should be quibbling 
over.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “What did you say, ‘59 when the lagoons were built?” 
  
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “1959 is when “A”, “B” and “C” were built, 
and 1978 was when the rest was done.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “What are the ammonia allowances that were allowed in 
1959 compared to today?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “It’s a huge difference.  Absolutely.  It’s not 
even comparable, almost.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “So, having to add something to enable us to be in 
compliance, doesn’t shock me a lot, considering that those lagoons were designed fifty plus 
years ago.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I, myself, would hate to see one of those lagoons sit.  
What happens down the road if it is just sitting there?” 
 
  Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “You can technically do a like a lagoon 
abandonment, I guess is what it would be.  It would still be if there was an emergency and we 
needed to utilize the 3.4 acres, we could.” 
 
  Council member Kobus said, “DEQ doesn’t care?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Honestly, from Tim Lindeen and the other 
experts, they all said the same thing that they would completely agree to bypass “C” Cell as it is 
actually hurting our process, rather than helping it.  The shape that it was built and the 
placement of it, it has no air flow, the sludge itself is an issue and it’s so very small, compared to 
the other ones.  It’s not like taking away “A” or “B”.  Just for comparison, “A” is twelve point 
seven acres of surface area and “B” is fourteen point eight acres of surface area and “C” is 
three point four acres of surface area.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m glad that you asked that.  So, really, spending any money on 
that doesn’t make any sense, so, spending the other money on dredging, to some extent, “A” 
and “B”, seems to make some sense.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Yes, for the next ten years, if we do the 
circulators, they’ll actually reduce that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  So, if I remember this wrong, just tell me.  So, didn’t I read 
that he said that we were getting winter pricing or something?” 
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 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “Yes, if we order now, in order to put it in in 
early Spring.  Putting them in the ice right now wouldn’t really work.  It does say thirty days on 
there.  I had spoken to Hank in regard to that because I wasn’t able to come to the meeting, as 
of then, and so he still honored that pricing.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Here’s what my recommendation would be.  I think that we 
commit to the circulators and have you, for our January meeting and see what we can do about 
dredging those other two and we forget about “C”.  Does that seem like a reasonable course of 
action?  Can you go secure bids for dredging of the other two by our next meeting or shortly 
after that?” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “They may need to measure sludge in “A” 
and “B”.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You gotta do what you gotta do.” 
 
 Wastewater Operator Emmalyn Gaudio said, “With the ice, it may take them a bit.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Hotovy made a motion to approve the acquisition of circulators 
for the Wastewater Treatment Plant. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 Building Inspector Michael Payne stated that Timpte would like the name of “S” Street 
changed to “Timpte Parkway” because when truck drivers put “S” Street into their GPS it 
converts “S” Street to “South” Street and then the trucks are not able to find Timpte.  He 
explained that the only business with an “S” Street address is Region V Industries.   

 Mayor Zavodny asked if the change had been discussed with Region V Industries. 
 
 Building Inspector Michael Payne stated that they had not discussed the change with 
Region V Industries at this point in time. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that he thinks that the County owns Region V and perhaps the 
County Board should be addressed. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve changing the name of 
"S" Street to "Timpte Parkway". Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated that at the last meeting he had discussed 
purchasing new Neptune water meters in lieu of Honeywell/Elster meters.   

 Mayor Zavodny had asked at the previous meeting about the half cent sales tax for the 
water department.  City Clerk Comte had prepared a spreadsheet that showed that there is 
$967,000 that could be used for the project. 
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 Alternate funding through USDA was discussed.  It was decided that it didn’t really make 
sense to pay on a forty-year loan for meters that have a lifespan of ten to fifteen years. 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve purchasing water meters and 
associated read equipment from Municipal Supply of Nebraska. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated that he got two bids for an underground 
utility locator.  One was from Barco Municipal Products for $2,645 and the other was from 
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Rycom for $4,126.80.  He stated that they didn’t get to demo the two units that the quotes are 
for.  He was able to call individuals that own these units.  The less expensive unit from Barco 
was used by a gentleman in Kingley, Iowa.  He told Aaron that he uses it and that he has had a 
few hiccups but he is generally pleased with it.  It comes with some typical accuracy issues.  
Aaron Gustin spoke with a gentleman from the Lancaster Rural Water about the Rycom unit.  
He has five thousand locates on his unit just this year and he hasn’t had a single hiccup.   

 Council member Kobus said, “What’s the difference in cost?” 

 Mayor Zavodny said, “Not that much.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Then buy the good one.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the purchase of a Rycom 
Pathfinder Precision Locating System from Rycom Instruments for the Water and Wastewater 
departments. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Emmalyn provided some nice insight.  The 
same year that those lagoons were built, in 1959, was the same year that this headworks 
building was built.  So, it’s been talked about for many years.  We do have the issues that most 
individuals around here have heard me speak about in regard to the flooding that occurs when 
there is an issue.  I do want to say that some of the maintenance replacing the swing checks 
after Eriksen was in the building replacing the overhead valves and we replaced the swing 
check valves.  We have not had, other than when the power went out, issues with those pumps 
since.  However, say, if the power were to go out, we want to not have our dry well or our pump 
pit filled with raw sewage that I have to crawl into and try to get working.  So, Craig was asked 
to do a safety assessment and he provided us with a document that, hopefully, everybody was 
able to access.” 

 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson, said, “So, the reason that the water collects in that pump pit 
is that it’s just the low spot of that whole area.  Why it was designed that way, I’m not sure.  
Most of the sewer backups that we talked about can be addressed by maintenance.  Adding the 
comminutor, taking care of the auger, taking care of the piping and the valves helps to minimize 
the sewer backups.  So, that is going to help.  Then, the off chance that the flow is high, and 
things of that nature, if the water goes outside of the channel, it’s also outside of the wet well 
and it’s going to collect in that area and it’s going to go to the lowest spot, which is this location.  
So, really, the only way to do that is to create a kind of berm or a dam or some way to raise that.  
Aaron and I spent some time talking through different ways to make this work.  We proposed 
adding a vestibule to the front where, if you’ve been to the sight, there’s steps that come down 
from the road and then you walk on the sidewalk and then go down more steps.  So, we would 
replace the wood steps with concrete steps that are a little wider.  Go down, create kind of a 
raised area with grading, so that if the water raises, it can kind of flow underneath and around, 
but then that will be a straight walk into this vestibule area, which is basically a concrete addition 
to this structure, with some steps down that allows the water and the grading to be adjusted 
around there so the water doesn’t collect. Again, we don’t have exact measurements on how 
high that the water has gone, other than the water marks.  So, we’re a step above that.  There’s 
a little bit of contingency for that.  Again, this is kind of a stop-gap.  We’ve talked about, over the 
years with our work with the wastewater plant, at some point a new headworks facility will be 
needed and that is a discussion to have at a later time.  This is more of a stop-gap between now 
and then.  I think that the vestibule at this location avoids the new force-main that we just put in 
with the wastewater addition.  It avoids the electrical modifications to the building, so we’re kind 
of working around what’s there in actually, a very tight spot.  So, Aaron, if I may, one of the 
things that we talked about is getting equipment in and out.  Even though you’d like to have 
more room, it’s still at least as much room as they have working in and around the door and 
around the stairs that are there, so it’s about four and a half feet of a landing area that they can 
get equipment in and out and turned and into that structure.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Don’t you have a road to build there yet?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  I do have some more to speak to that 
as soon as Craig is finished.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson, said, “Since it was built, it has just kind of stayed within this 
area, so it wouldn’t go anywhere else.  This is just keeping it out of that building, is really the 
premise.  Those are the major recommendations to keep the water out.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I thought you had ground water problems?” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “There are ground water problems there, as 
well.  But, the majority of the issues are when those pumps fail and lock up, and when I say lock 
up, they get air-locked.  What comes from the City, in terms of raw sewage, has to go 
somewhere and if I don’t have an active pump, an active pump to push it, like I didn’t when the 
power went out, for whatever reason, but, in that split second, the air locked and it had no place 
to go.  We also saw PLC failure out there for the first time since I’ve started working.  It was 
electrical.  It’s going to happen at some point in time.  It’s extremely rare, according to Jared, 
with Scada.  There is a ground water issue there, as well.  I believe that is addressed in his 
assessment.  There’s a sump pit that is right there, at the front.  When I’m talking about working 
in the dry pit, with the pump, that typically is due to raw sewage flooding.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “How big is that pit?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “It’s a 12’ x 15’ room, approximately.  It’s 
one level, underground.  I believe I showed Craig and Clayton a picture, a few months back, 
where raw sewage was at the top of those stairs.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “What do you do when you go in there and it’s full of raw 
sewage?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson, said, “Right now there’s a small sump pump that is in there 
for small spills and so, you kind of have to wait until it evacuates unless you throw in a trash 
pump.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “We throw in a trash pump.  We get a trash 
pump in there, if we need to.  Once the trash pump does what it needs to do, there’s a pump, in 
a pit, below ground level in that room.  There’s a secondary pump in the corner, above ground 
level, in that room.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “This sounds like a major headache to me.  I don’t know 
why we can’t simplify that somehow.  I argued when we built that other cell, why we couldn’t 
have done something with this at the same time.”  
  
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Didn’t we talk about moving this across the road, at one time?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “From the documents and from speaking 
with Travis and Kevin, in the past, in regard to stuff that was in the talks, but never came to 
fruition.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Aaron, just so I know what we are talking about, 
so, this area that you have to work in, was flooded with raw sewage and you have to crawl down 
in there to do anything?  So, the solution that you’re looking for is to build a shaft so that what 
you’re working on is higher so that you don’t have to go down into it?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “No.  We’re trying to mitigate, or redirect, so 
to speak, because he was speaking of a vestibule.  What I would recommend is, after speaking 
with John is not doing a completely enclosed vestibule.  If we are going to look into a new 
headworks building, a hundred and twenty-one thousand dollars is kind of a gut check that 
could be put towards a new building.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “How much is the vestibule?  This is a 1959 problem that was put 
in the wrong place the very first time.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “This seems like a waste of money.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “To do a new headworks building, we’re 
talking a million plus.  Everything does need to be code compliant.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “You can’t raise everything up that flows into there?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “Well, we can raise the walls.  Again, there are two 
things to consider.  Number one is how do we get what we have to work so that it is less of a 
challenge during an overflow.  Recognizing and going back to why didn’t we move it a long time 
ago, that’s because we didn’t get the NEMA grant to do so, at that time that we were looking at 
that.  So, we can still do that again.  The next step would be to replace the structure.  Aaron has 
talked about adding grit.  We would have the screen, so this would be a structure that would be 
higher, and then that could still be in a similar location.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “How much higher?  How much can you get us?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “Well, the channel would be in the same spot.  We 
haven’t laid that building out.  We were starting to talk about what those elevations would be.  It 
could be as high as the road.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “That’s what it needs to be and then if you get a four to five 
inch rain, that water is all going to go in there.  You know that.  It can’t get out that fast.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Which is the problem that we’ve been continuously having.” 
  
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “One option would be to stay there and the other option 
would be to go back to the original or the previous wastewater plant, which would be on the 
other side of the road.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That is the more costly option, right?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We don’t have a funding mechanism for that, at all.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “Which is why we’re trying to look at this existing 
structure to see what we can do in the short term, until we do something more permanent.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Being abundantly honest, don’t you think that is just throwing good 
money after bad?” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Look how many years we have fought that.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “It does take care of the problem.  It could be used for 
something else, if you are going to move toward a new headworks building, or a different 
building.  Again, we were looking for kind of a stop-gap.  Something to do within the next five 
years.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “Here’s the other problem, this Council has a responsibility for the 
safety of our employees.  Knowing that we have such a stupid situation right now and allowing it 
to continue, that’s on us and we can’t let that happen.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “We’re complicit in it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Exactly.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I would like to see that whole thing raised as high as it is 
supposed to be.  I can’t see that it would cost that much.  All of the piping could stay there, 
couldn’t it?” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “The original design of the upgrade that was done pre-2008, it’s 
in the Council minutes, it called for moving that headworks building.  Someone, in the 
government, was going to pay seventy-five percent of that, if we did it in a certain period of time.  
We did not do it and therefore, they were out.  We knew, going into the new design work, that it 
was too low and would do this.  Am I correct?” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “We mentioned that.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “Ok.  So, now we’ve got a problem.  The problem may be 
diminished by the flow of our repaired delivery system, that we’re not going to have the seepage 
into it, because you were just overcome with water and that’s when everything went bad.  So, if 
that works, if the slip lining works like it should, there should be fewer incidents happening out 
there where you’re up to your ears in effluent.  But, what do we do in the meantime, when that 
happens?  Because what we end up doing is having to shut the thing down and we have to 
dump it into Kaiser Creek.  Am I wrong?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Right now, we’re guessing that we’ve addressed our infiltration 
problem, to a degree.  What degree, we don’t know exactly yet.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “How do we design it so it’s safe for people to work here?  Is 
there anything that we can do?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s the bottom line.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “That’s outlined here and that’s why we’re saying if we 
raise this portion up, that will keep the water out.  There are also some other things, adding the 
gas meters, taking care of some of the older electrical items that are in there, those are smaller 
items, comparatively speaking, but there are some other things that you can do, as well.  This 
safety assessment was looking at one specific thing.  It looks like, if the Council’s desire is to 
move forward and, one of the challenges that we had when we were talking with NEMA, during 
that time frame, was their definition of relocation was physically picking up what was there and 
moving it, which is not going to work.  But, if the Council’s wish is to look at raising or moving to 
a new location, obviously that is going to be quite a bit more than what we’re looking at to take 
care of what’s there.  So, the two are separate decisions.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I don’t think that you have to move to a new location, just 
raise everything up that’s supposed to be raised up, there, to the right level.  Even if you build 
that road, you’re going to have to have a guard rail there to keep yourself from sliding off of 
there.  You guys slid off of there last year.  You couldn’t even get up that hill.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, given the discussion tonight, can you go back to the lab and 
figure this out and come with a proposal to maximize lifting it the best we can?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “So, to clarify, the question is do we use what is there 
now or do we start over?” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Just use what’s there now and raise everything.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “If we use what’s there, we’re basically ripping buildings 
apart and we’re raising those buildings while keeping flow in action.  Which is possible, but has 
its own challenges also.  Both the blocks and the headworks are harder to add to… one of the 
things that’s in here is that you have a structure that has block walls, partial, and then the rest is 
stick frame, so to raise those things, we’re going to have to start over again.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “That’s not that big of a building, is it?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch, with Olsson said, “It’s not, but it depends on how high we raise it and 
what we do with the channel.  So, we can take a look at raising it.  I guess my question is, do I 
compare using the existing versus starting new?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that for this Council to make an informed decision, we have 
to be able to compare the two, and I go back to we’re trying to solve the original problem, which 
was that is was put in the wrong place, probably from the beginning in 1959.  I’m cringing 
hearing a million plus, but if it saves one employee from having a terrible outcome, then that is a 
ridiculous argument.  The money doesn’t matter.  It’s about having a safe, functional building, in 
the right location that doesn’t end up costing an arm and a leg.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “You shouldn’t have to go down in there.  You should be 
able to have some kind of a pump that you can turn on so that you don’t have to go down in 
there.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That would be ideal.  I don’t enjoy going 
down in there.  We’ve been doing what we’ve been doing for a little bit and making do with what 
we have.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We’re going to table this and have you go back and evaluate all of 
our options, so this Council can make an informed decision.”  
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to table the Wastewater Plant Headworks 
Safety Evaluation to evaluate the options. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Dr. Chad Denker was present to discuss purchasing new scoreboards for the 
auditorium.  He stated that the scoreboards were from the 60’s and really didn’t work well 
anymore.  He stated that the school would be happy to cost share in the project.  Dr. Denker 
said that one scoreboard would be black and red and the other one would be black and gold to 
represent both schools in the community. 

 Mayor Zavodny stated that he was able to get sponsorship for the scoreboards from 
Bank of the Valley and Vandenberg Electric.  There would be some wiring that the city would 
need to provide. 
 
 It was decided that this item is just for information purposes since the item was voted on 
and passed at the previous meeting.  
 
 Council member Kevin Hotovy made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 33-
2020 approving the Execution of an Agency Agreement with the Department of Transportation, 
Aeronautics Division for Grant No. 3-31-0025-013-2021 and authorize the Mayor to sign the 
Agency Agreement. Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Kevin Hotovy: Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of purchasing 
Zegers 1st Addition, Lots 1-16 (owned by GDC Properties). 

 Mayor Zavodny said, “This came about from some discussions with Butler County 
Development and with what is going on with Timpte.  You know we’ve had some challenges and 
I hope that we are close to signing the agreement to use the TIF money to purchase the land so 
that we can develop it along the highway north and around Timpte.  That is a great project for 
this community and it’s something that we need to do.  If you go to some other communities, 
they have industrial parks and they have areas to develop.  We don’t really have that.  That led 
us to an unusual situation.  We have the land across from Aquinas that was looking to be 
developed by private owners and it put us in a position where the City is competing with a 
private entity.  There are some issues with fairness, because is a City going to push what they 
own north?  And we’ve had interest from a variety of different places that are asking if they have 
somewhere that they could build.  Part of the reason that was purchased over there was that 
Cory was initially going to put up a brand new building and then ended up buying what he has 
now and buying that ground around there.  So, the dilemma that we find ourselves in right now 
is, does this start a precedent?.  You know, the City can’t be a developer on everything. The fact 
that these are the two commercial properties that are available right now, both on very good 
locations, I don’t really think that it’s fair to put the City in a competitive place with these owners.  
So, the question was, would we make an offer and become the developer, using TIF.  Again, if 
there’s no way to pay for it, it’s pretty hard to convince me that we should consider doing 
something.  Using TIF, like we’re doing to the north, to pay for the ground and then the City 
becomes the developer because that’s really the only other commercial tract that is in play right 
now.  That lays out for you the issue that I think that we’re facing.  I wanted to have the 
discussion; how do you feel about it?  The City owning property, I’ve always said, is not a great 
idea.  It’s not the best deal in the world, but we can develop it better and we do have the TIF 
money and we have some people who are not, rightfully, not super happy that would be 
competing against the City.  Your thoughts?” 

 Dana Trowbridge said, “There is a significant difference because we’re trying to compare 
an apple to an orange.  There is no risk for any taxpayer money in David City, Nebraska on this 
north project.  That TIF is a done deal.  We will know within thirty minutes of calculations how 
much money will flow into that account over the next fifteen years.  The money has not been 
spent, so, therefore, we are in complete control.  We don’t put anybody at risk.  We don’t put 
any taxpayer money at risk.  The other part of it is that TIF will come when something gets built.  
After four years of sitting there, nothing has gotten built.  So, where does the half million dollars 
or thereabouts, to buy that property come from?  You can tell me that it comes from TIF, later.  
Well, maybe.  Because, in order for TIF to fund that on a fifteen-year payback, you’re going to 
need at least four million dollars’ worth of valuation out there.  Four million dollars of valuation is 
probably six million dollars’ worth of buildings.  That is a lot of buildings.  We found out that a 
fifteen-million-dollar project put about half of that on the tax rolls.  I’m not against it.  We need to 
grow.  There’s no two ways about it.  But, I say, if we want to own land, then we want to own 
land where we don’t put anyone at risk.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “Do we even know a price?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “No.  I wanted to have this discussion first.  I did get an email from 
Scott Obrist, who is one of the guys that has an interest in it, say that they would entertain an 
offer.  Because this isn’t the only thing that we have that we’re going to have to consider down 
the road.  Once the airport plan is put together, then if we’re going to extend our airport, we’re 
going to have to do something.  That’s something that we have to think about going on. Now, 
again, to fund it, I think that I have some ideas of how we can fund that.  But, when that comes 
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up, we’re not there yet.  So, we’ve got some other things to consider, moving forward.  The thing 
that struck me, as to why we should have the discussion is the competition fair, and I think that 
the points that you made are extremely valid.  We don’t have value to necessarily do it, yet.  It’s 
kind of almost like Seward did and some other communities, with the industrial park idea.  
You’re taking a risk.  Getting something on the tax rolls there, over the long term, another rate 
payer, those things are benefits that, looking forward, you have to consider if those are worth 
the investment.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “We can’t buy that land with TIF money?” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “The north land?  We’ll have money beyond buying land.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This one?  You can buy it with TIF, but the value isn’t there, right 
now.  There’s nothing sitting there that we can say, we’ve increased the value this much and we 
have TIF money.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “The gain in the value is what you collect TIF on.  If there 
were to be anything built on that land, then you can collect TIF money on the improvements.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Otherwise, I think that it is a valid point, we’re speculating to some 
extent.  One of the problems that people run into is the cost of development and that’s where I 
think the challenge is going to be. The beauty of that one is that we have a lot of TIF that we 
know is coming and then by the time that we sell tracts, as we move along, there’s additional 
money put into it.  So, that one is a good lucrative one for the ratepayers of David City for the 
City to increase valuations, those kinds of things and have some new ratepayers.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “One other thing, the north project, any land that would be 
purchased up there, is purchased with somebody else’s money, basically, free money for the 
citizens of David City.  So, then, when you sell the land that you bought to an industrial firm, the 
City of David City has another three to four hundred thousand dollars in the kitty because you’ve 
got nobody to pay back because you own it and you own it with somebody else’s money.  So 
that’s the good part of working TIF, from that perspective, but we were fortunate because 
somebody else built the fifteen-million-dollars worth of valuation.  One thing that we need to look 
at is how can we help develop this piece?  What can the City do?  I think that one thing the City 
can do is that we can look at housing, because I believe that housing draws business.  There’s 
the chicken and the egg.  If you have people, you draw businesses.  If you draw businesses, it 
isn’t necessarily going to draw people.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “You can’t do housing over here?” (across from Aquinas) 
 
 Council member Meysenburg said, “It would have to be rezoned and replatted.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Housing is a need that we have.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “The housing part of it, we may be able to blend some of this 
north TIF project into leveraging workforce housing money, which, as you look at how you can 
leverage it, a hundred to two hundred thousand dollars in the kitty, can turn into the better part 
of a million with the State of Nebraska and Uncle Sam.  So, maybe we can leverage some of 
those funds into a housing project, which will help us grow and that’s going to help us attract 
business.” 
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 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Let me understand this, now.  If Vandenberg 
wouldn’t have bought that to develop, would the City have considered purchasing it?  Would we 
have gone down that road or do you think we would have stayed out to the north?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Well, the north property was a no-brainer because Timpte had 
already invested such a large amount of money, that the money was there to do what needs to 
be done.  We’re still not one hundred percent sure what that is going to look like if Timpte has 
any other ideas whatsoever.  At one point, there was some of the people that supply Timpte 
said that it would be better to be closer to our final destination and source ourselves there.  So, 
we don’t know what it’s going to look like but I probably wouldn’t have sat here and thought that 
we should start an industrial park there, if that was available.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “My point is that he took the risk to get started 
up there and it never took hold.  Are we coming in to bail somebody out because nothing 
worked out for him?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s a fair question because I had the same thought.  The 
reason that I wanted to bring it here is because I don’t want the perception to be that there’s an 
unfair playing field because the City is developing some ground.  That’s why I wanted to have 
the discussion.  I think those are some legitimate questions and the questions that need to be 
asked.  The question is – would we be able to develop it and is there somebody that wants to go 
there?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I think that housing would be a better fit than 
commercial.” 
 
 Council members Kobus and Miller both agreed with Council member Bruce 
Meysenburg. 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I would think that a housing development would go there 
before industrial.  Industrial sounds great to the north.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, this is probably worth discussing a little more.  Dana Point is 
starting to sell some of their lots because they initially cut their plan in half.  They are probably 
not going to develop the other lots; they are selling them.  We are a little bit landlocked.  We 
need housing.  We keep hearing it from Timpte, we’ve heard it from Michael Foods, our two 
biggest employers.  I can attest to, early in the morning, I’ve been having to make trips here 
lately, the amount of cars at four o’clock in the morning is mind boggling, coming from 
Columbus and Schuyler area.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “Also, when you’re leaving town at quarter after five, the 
traffic is incredible.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  So, how do we make housing work there?  Do you think that 
we can leverage the workforce housing?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Do we start with infrastructure and leave the 
rest to him?” 
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 City Clerk Comte said, “The first thing that you’d have to do is to rezone it from Flex 
Space to Residential and also have it replatted.  It is platted for Industrial lots.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that is doable.  It addresses the housing which we haven’t 
been able to touch forever.  I don’t even know where we would go with housing, at this point.  It 
gets pretty wet when you go across the highway from what we’re looking to develop.  I know 
that R.J. (Hein) put in some drainage tile and stuff to address that.  With the census, we’ll be 
lucky to stay the size that we are because we haven’t had added any housing, really.  Lots are 
at a premium around because when there’s a lot, the builders are trying to see if they can 
access it.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “I bet in three years you’d have that full over there with 
people building.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We know that we have a housing study that shows that we are 
way short.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “Buy the land and develop it and, there, you’ve got your tax 
dollars.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Housing is less of a risk.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “It is.  Workforce housing is going to look a bit different than 
normal housing on 12th Street.  I don’t believe that it will be in little square chunks.  I believe that 
it’s going to be, maybe houses with crawl spaces, without basements, because of the water 
problems.  Maybe it’s 4,000 square foot lots versus 10,000 square foot lots.  Maybe it is a 
meandering street that has more buildings of community than a grid.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Or buildings on a slab, like the townhouses, with the tornado 
shelters as hollow blocks.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “It’s not going to be 2,200 square foot houses.  But I think we’ve 
got a good start because we’re talking about it.  Clayton has done some investigating.  We’ve 
started down the path already.  We’ve got to figure out how to fund it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This has gone one hundred and eighty degrees from where I 
expected this conversation to go, but it’s actually better.  Those are some good ideas.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “What are you talking about 2,200 square foot?” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “A normal city lot is around 9,000 to 12,000 square feet, 
somewhere in there.  A city block is three hundred by three hundred, so if you have four lots, 
they are one hundred and fifty by one hundred and fifty so that’s 22,000 in a quarter of a block.  
You don’t need that.  It’s almost a bungalow type of concept, back in the days from the 30’s, 
when housing was built along those lines.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We might even have a lot of interest from our local builders who 
might do a spec house here or there.” 
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 Council member Hotovy said, “You don’t have to put near as much outlay out if you’re 
doing fourteen hundred square feet or eleven hundred and fifty square feet as compared to two 
thousand or three thousand.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge said, “I think that twelve or thirteen hundred, if it’s done right, will serve 
a family.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy said, “My starter home, the first home that I bought was twelve 
hundred square feet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That makes sense.  Can I ask one question, just because he’s 
here?  Houses are selling as fast as you can list them, kind of, aren’t they?” 
 
 Realtor Bob Kobza said, “I worked on this project, to develop this up in the commercial.  
The biggest problem that we ran into is the turn-off lane off of the state highway.  As that two 
lane merges into four, you have to have a center turn lane put in at the Aquinas driveway, just 
like we have the three lanes in town and then you have to add another lane, plus a shoulder, to 
the west side, if it is going to stay as commercial.  That was around a hundred and fifty 
thousand dollar project, if it’s going to stay as commercial.  If it would stay as a residential, you 
still need a turn lane, but you don’t have all of that truck traffic and to design it and have the 
state work on that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “In your professional opinion, it seems to me that there is enough 
demand.” 
 
 Realtor Bob Kobza said, “For housing, I agree a hundred percent.  We’ve sold several in 
David City in the three hundred thousand dollar range, here lately.  That demand is there and 
people want nice stuff and with the low rates, I don’t see that letting up.  But the problem is, we 
don’t have empty lots to build a home on and we have a deed restriction and a building tied to 
the lots in the Sabata new addition.  We have people that want, for instance, Shelby Lumber or 
Tony Novak or Craig Svoboda to build them a specific house and they want to pick their builder.  
We see more of that than you think, in David City, where people want to pick that builder.  I think 
that we need somewhere for it to go.  We sold a lot over on 11th and E Street with a terrible 
house for forty thousand dollars that they are going to build a new home on now.  So, he’s going 
to have fifty grand in that lot, so that should be what our market is in a new subdivision, probably 
at least.  I just think that the demand is there.  Right now, to give you an idea of the demand, we 
have twelve qualified buyers above three hundred thousand that are waiting for a home in David 
City.  The demand is there.  Our schools are the reason that people want to come here and 
that’s a tribute, not because Mr. Denker is sitting here, but our schools are why people want to 
come here.  That is the biggest thing that we hear.” 
 
 Council member Miller said, “I’m just happy that Aquinas finally would get their turn lane.  
They’ve been wanting a turn lane because it is hazardous.  They need that turn lane because 
when you have buses that are trying to turn and you have people that are trying to go around 
the buses and they aren’t even in the turn lane and are almost causing head-on collisions.  
We’re lucky that we haven’t had more of those over there.” 
 
 Realtor Bob Kobza said, “Once again, the demand is there.  We need somewhere to 
build.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Thank you, Bob.  Here’s what we’re going to do.  This went a 
totally different direction tonight, but it makes a lot of sense.  Why don’t we investigate a way 
that we can probably do that?  I think that the good thing is that we can handle the zoning piece 
pretty easily with our Planning Commission and us.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I think the big thing is that David City needs 
people before they need anything else, as far as convenience stores or gas stations.  If we can 
get one or two thousand more people in this town, that would be awesome.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t think that you’re wrong.  I just wasn’t thinking that way.  In 
Butler County Development, we talked about actually brining a truck stop in that actually has 
truck stop type things.  If you want to get right down to it, our need for housing is greater than 
additional need for business because where are the people who are going to work there going 
to live?  Let’s investigate it and revisit this in January.  Very few times have I been totally 
surprised at the outcome and that one did it.” 
 
 Dave Ziska and Craig Reinsch, from Olsson, gave a presentation on the fact that Olsson 
has been working with the City of David City since 1959 and they value the relationship that has 
been built in those years and they wish to see the relationship continue.  They have plans to 
improve their communications with both the City Administrator and the City Council, along with 
the department heads. 

 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Hotovy 
made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Kevin Hotovy: 
Yea, Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Yea, Alan Zavodny (Mayor): Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0, Absent: 0   The motion 
carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 9:12 p.m.  
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included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
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